## **Alison Osborne-Newbold**

From: Ben Green <

**Sent:** 16 October 2023 15:38

**To:** Planning Policy

**Subject:** Recommendations for the Nuneaton and Bedworth Local Plan

Attachments: Nuneaton and Bedworth Local Plan Consultation - Woodland Trust Response.pdf

Dear Sir/Madam,

I trust this message finds you well. I am writing to formally submit the Woodland Trust's recommendations for the Nuneaton and Bedworth Local Plan. In the attached document, you will find a comprehensive set of recommendations focussing on the protection of natural habitats, Biodiversity Net Gain (BNG) requirements, and the use of Local Nature Recovery Strategies (LNRSes) for sustainable site allocation.

We have also included a specific site recommendation to enhance the buffer zone for SHA2 - Arbury, which we believe will contribute significantly to the preservation of natural assets in this area.

Your attention to these recommendations is greatly appreciated. We kindly request an acknowledgement of receipt to ensure that our suggestions are being considered as part of the Local Plan development process.

Should you have any questions or require further information, please do not hesitate to contact us. We look forward to collaborating with Nuneaton and Bedworth Borough Council to promote tree and woodland-friendly policies within the emerging Local Plan.

Kind regards,

## Ben Green

Regional External Affairs Officer - Central

Telephone: 03432484051

Email: BenGreen@woodlandtrust.org.uk

The Woodland Trust, Kempton Way, Grantham, Lincolnshire, NG31 6LL 0330 333 3300  $\,$ 

woodlandtrust.org.uk











The information contained in this e-mail along with any attachments may be confidential, legally privileged or otherwise protected from disclosure. It is intended for the named individual(s) or entity who is/are the only authorised recipient(s). If this message has reached you in error please notify the sender immediately and delete it without review.

Anything in this email which does not relate to the Woodland Trust's official business is neither given nor endorsed

by the Woodland Trust. Email is not secure and may contain viruses. We make every effort to ensure email is sent without viruses, but cannot guarantee this and recommend recipients take appropriate precautions. We may monitor email traffic data and content in accordance with our policies and English law. Thank you.

The Woodland Trust is a charity registered in England (No. 294344) and in Scotland (No. SC038885).

A non-profit making company limited by guarantee.

Registered in England No. 1982873.

Registered Office: Kempton Way, Grantham, Lincolnshire, NG31 6LL.

http://www.woodlandtrust.org.uk

To whom it may concern,

## Re: Nuneaton and Bedworth Draft Local Plan Regulation 19 Consultation

The Woodland Trust is the UK's leading woodland conservation charity. We own over 1,000 woods throughout the UK and our head office is in Grantham. Our aims are to protect existing woodland, create new woodland, and enable people to enjoy and appreciate woodland.

Trees and forests are crucial to life on our planet. They stabilise the soil, generate oxygen, store carbon, play host to a spectacular variety of wildlife, and provide us with raw materials and shelter. They offer us respite, inspire our imagination, creativity and culture, and refresh our souls. A world without trees and forests would be barren, impoverished and intolerable.

We are interested in working with Nuneaton and Bedworth Borough Council in developing policies beneficial to trees and woodland in its emerging Local Plan (LP). We would also like to work with this authority to enable it to better protect woodland, particularly irreplaceable habitats such as ancient woodland and ancient and veteran trees, and to plant trees as part of a well-planned network of green infrastructure.

Nuneaton and Bedworth's woodland cover is just five per cent, which contrasts to around 13 per cent for the UK and an average of 38 per cent across the EU. Therefore, we believe that woodland creation should be a major priority for the LP.

Principally, it is key to select the right tree for the right place and, while we recognise the role non-native trees will play in meeting near-term targets, as well as the ability of some to confront specific concerns like air pollution on busy streets, they should be minimised both to prevent the introduction of pests and diseases through tree importation (viz. biosecurity risk) and to offer the greatest ability for already-existing flora and fauna to benefit. The maximum possible proportion of new trees should be native, and UK and Ireland Sourced and Grown (UKISG). Not only are some pests hazardous to human health, but supporting local nurseries and tree growers confers an economic benefit. The overall ambition should be for a canopy cover of 30 per cent in new developments.

It is essential that the climate and nature crises are addressed jointly, with trees' remarkable ability to fight each recognised by the LP. So, while encouraged by the LP's references to trees' biodiversity contribution, and extensive recognition of Biodiversity Net Gain (BNG), we would like it to go further, assigning definite BNG targets while grasping future opportunities afforded by Local Nature Recovery Strategies (LNRSes) required by the Environment Act 2021. Complementing these should be a robust commitment to protection for individual ancient and veteran trees where identified.

Specifically, we would like to see the LP expand on these environmental principles in the following ways.

- Protection of valued habitats must be at the heart of the LP. In particular, irreplaceable habitats, including ancient and veteran trees must be protected from loss and damage. To achieve this, the LP should:
  - Give weight to the relevant LNRS, as it is refined, which should identify ancient woodland sites, to ensure that development is not allocated in close proximity to ancient woodland.
  - For veteran trees, the LP should encourage them to be recorded on the Ancient Tree Inventory, and to consider locations where it might be suitable to place a Tree

Preservation Order on any ancient, veteran or notable trees recorded. In addition, the LP should encourage a buffer zone to exceed the minimum distances stipulated in planning advice.

- For non-ancient and veteran trees, adopt the Bristol Tree Replacement Standard<sup>1</sup> with respect to felling and specify replacement trees be planted no more than 12 times the distance of the original tree's trunk diameter, to correspond with root extent area.
- 2. The LP must go beyond minimum requirements for BNG and be an example of best practice.
  - The LP should require development projects to deliver 20 per cent BNG.<sup>2</sup>
  - Consideration should be given to the quantum of other investment sources (public and private) which will be needed in order to meet these targets.
  - The LP should require BNG units to be maintained for a minimum of 50 years, not just the 30 set out in the Environment Act.
    - This is particularly important for woodland creation, as it takes many decades for new woods to reach maturity and their full ecological potential.
    - BNG should deliver a rich mix of habitats including native woodland, informed by LNRSes.
    - Habitat creation funded through other mechanisms (such as public funds) should also be maintained in the long term.
- 3. The LP should give strong weight to LNRSes for development site allocation at a local level.
  - This will be essential to embed avoidance of impacts to existing sensitive natural assets, by providing a 'spatial' element to site allocation decisions. It is vital that development is allocated in a way which protects important sites for nature, maintains ecological integrity and maximises potential enhancements from land in recovery.
  - Once a site has been allocated in a local plan, it is more likely to receive planning permission, so it is essential to embed ecologically coherent criteria for spatial prioritisation at the framework level.
  - LNRSes should also be used to inform priority locations for the provision of green infrastructure, and habitat creation and enhancement through BNG.
- 4. The LP should set standards for high-quality green infrastructure for development.
  - Everyone should be able to see three trees from their home.
  - Everyone should be no more than 300 metres from the nearest natural green space, with safe and accessible routes.
  - Consideration should also be given to the Woodland Trust's Access to Woodland Standard
    which aspires that everyone should have a small wood of at least two hectares in size
    within 500 metres of their home and a larger wood of at least 20 hectares in size within
    four kilometres of where they live. Presently, on average, only 23.9 per cent of Nuneaton
    and Bedworth residents live within 500 metres of these small woodlands and up.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> https://bristoltreeforum.files.wordpress.com/2020/03/bristol-tree-replacement-standard-btrs.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The Biodiversity Metric 3.0 – JP039 (naturalengland.org.uk)

In summary, we consider that the Environmental Principles must be treated as a foundational component of the LP. As part of incorporating the principles, the LP must support the protection of sensitive natural assets, such as ancient and veteran trees; be an exemplar of emerging BNG practice; and set high standards for the retention and provision of trees within developments.

## **Site Recommendations**

Recommendation: For SHA2 - Arbury (a mixed-use site with 1,500 residential units) located adjacent to Spring Kidden/North Woods (Grid Reference: SP3344590572), it is proposed to enhance the existing site allocation by increasing the specified buffer zone from 30 metres to a more desirable 50 metres.